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WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

                28 Fore Street, Wellington, Somerset TA21 8AQ

Tel: 01823 662855
E-mail: info@wellingtontowncouncil.co.uk

COUNCIL MEETING

You are summoned to attend a meeting of Wellington Town Council to be held in the main hall of the United Reformed Church in Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 4 April 2016 at 7p.m.
Greg Dyke

Town Clerk
AGENDA

1. APOLOGIES
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive declarations of personal or prejudicial interests, in accordance with the Code of Conduct. The usual declarations made by members are set out at the end of the agenda.
3. MINUTES

To confirm the minutes of:
Council Planning meeting and Council on 7 March 2016 (copies attached)
4. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

5. POLICE REPORT 
(a) Police Report for Wellington

(b) The Mayor (Councillor Lloyd) to report on discussion with the Police and Crime Commissioner regarding the level of policing in the town.

6. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
7. GRANTS

The following applications for grant have been received:

(a) Citizen’s Advice Bureau – Wellington Outreach

An application for a grant of “up to” £2,900 has been received from Taunton and District Citizen’s Advice Bureau which is the cost of providing an outreach service at Wellington. The Town Council have supported the CAB Outreach Service over a number of years. Last year it recognised the increased work that the CAB had taken on and awarded the full £2,900.

(b) Celebration of Light 

An Application for a grant of £300 has been received from Wellington Quakers to go towards funding the Celebration of Light 2016. This is to be held in the gardens of the Quaker Meeting House, High Street, in the last few weeks of the year around Christmas time as it has in previous years. This event has been supported by the Town Council in the past.

As this is the start of the new financial year the full grants budget of £15,000 is available. There is also just over £1,000 left in the 2015/16 budget from which funds can still be taken. Full details of the applications have been circulated separately to members.

8. LONGFORTH ROAD PUBLIC CONVENIENCES
Following consideration of this matter at the last meeting, set out below is a resume of how things have developed since the decision was taken by TDBC to close the toilet from 1 April 2016:
· Over the last 12 months or so the Town Council have looked at the possibility of taking over responsibility for all three public toilets in the town

· The decision to close one set of toilets was taken unilaterally by TDBC. The Town Council were never consulted or had an opportunity to say which ones it felt should be closed (if, indeed any of them were to be shut).
·  Detailed consideration was given to the possibility of this Council taking on a lease of all three, having said we don’t want to take on the freehold

· Having looked in detail at the terms of the proposed lease, the insurance arrangements, the extent of our likely responsibilities and most importantly the overall cost to the Town Council if it were to take on the toilets, the Town Council came to the conclusion that in view of the likely overall cost of taking on responsibility for all three facilities the Council could see very little benefit in agreeing to this course of action. It was therefore suggested that TDBC could still achieve the level of saving it required if it continued to be responsible for Longforth Road conveniences and the Town Council part funded its maintenance (the “part funded” was always a negotiating stance, a starting point).
· In the circumstances, TDBC were asked  to continue to be responsible for Longforth Road Public Conveniences for a further three year period on the basis that the Town Council would make a contribution toward the cost of its maintenance (again “contribution” was to be a starting point for negotiations). This would mean that TDBC could achieve a saving and the Town Council would be able to see all three facilities in Wellington remain open.
As we approach the end of the financial year TDBC have informed us that the only offers on the table are:
         Freehold transfer of the facility for £1. This would also mean that WTC would be given £10,562 as a one off transfer pot to support the facilities as WTC see fit.
         Full repairing and maintaining lease. This would see WTC take on all responsibilities in relation to the toilets but there would be no transfer fund. I understand there is a possibility of paying this to WTC in the event of the lease being 10 years or more.

TDBC have also said that as the 1st of April is so close there will be no chance of getting either option legally completed. They are in a similar position with Wiveliscombe who have only very recently confirmed their intention to transfer. In order to prevent the facilities closing, just to be reopened shortly afterwards, TDBC have confirmed that they will maintain the facilities for up to 3 months so long as:

o   Agreement is in place to transfer or lease – WTC decision

o   The Town or Parish cover the full cost of operation in this time

o   The transaction is completed within 3 months

The reason that TDBC will not accept this Council’s  offer of a contribution is that ”there is no desire to undo the work that has been established with Milverton and Wiveliscombe transfers by making an offer to WTC that was not made to the other Town and Parish Councils. Whilst any offer of a contribution would have had to cover the full costs TDBC would remain liable for the building in the event of a large scale repair, for which there is no budget from 31st March”.
In view of the time scale now facing the Council this matter will receive consideration by the Council’s Maintaining and Improving Services Working Party at its meeting on 30 March 2016. The recommendations of the Working Party will be reported verbally at the Council meeting.
9. SWITCH ON OF CHRISTMAS LIGHTS 
Following a public meeting with local traders, the arrangements for the switch on of the town’s Christmas Lights have recently been discussed. The report of the Town Clerk on that meeting is attached.
10. SOCIAL MEDIA POLICY

It has become apparent that some councillors are using social media to debate and comment upon issues that the Council have been discussing. Nothing particularly wrong with that – indeed in some circumstances it is to be encouraged. In this modern day of information technology it is a justifiable method of encouraging debate and involving the public. However, members need to be very careful about what they publish – once it’s published it can’t be taken back.

A recent issue has resulted in councillors becoming involved in name calling, tit for tat posts and incorrect information. The time is therefore opportune for the Council to consider adopting a Social Media Policy which gives some structure and guidance about how social media should be used. Attached is a draft social media policy for consideration by the Council. This is a model document supplied by the Somerset Association of Local Councils. 

This policy is intended to help councillors and council staff make appropriate decisions about the use of social media such as emails, blogs, wikis, social networking websites, podcasts, forums, message boards, or comments on web-articles, such as Twitter, Facebook, LinkedIn and other relevant social media websites. 
11. CONSULTATION ON PROPOSED WORKS ON LONGFORTH ROAD SIGNALS AND PEDESTRIAN CROSSING FACILITIES

At its last meeting the Council were made aware of work being undertaken by the County Council in monitoring use and modelling a re-sequencing of the traffic lights at Longforth Road. The Traffic and Transport Development Group (Signals and Design Team) have now completed the plans and issued them for consultation. A copy of a letter and plan is attached to the agenda.

Although a re-phasing of the lights had taken place initially, this Council have previously made the point that the situation would only be improved once the pedestrian island had been re-located and there was a two way flow of traffic in High Street.
12. REPORTS BACK FROM COMMITTEES, SUB GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES
(a) Wellington Youth Voice

The latest meeting of the Youth Voice took place on 23 March 2016. At that meeting we reported back on the suggestions the students made in relation to vandalism at the Park. They were also given the opportunity to let us have their views on the proposed arrangements for the switch on of the Christmas lights.
(b) Allotments Committee

The minutes of a meeting of the Allotments Committee held on 23 March 2016 are attached

(c) Standards Advisory Committee

Councillor Sparrow has been appointed as the Town/Parish Council representative on TDBC’s Standards Advisory Committee

13. SOMERSET DAY 2016

The Chairman of Somerset County Council has asked that the letter attached to the agenda be circulated to all Parish Councils in Somerset.
14.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE - Report attached

15. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
(a) HMRC - nil - March deductions (£286.52 refund due)
(b) Somerset County Council - £368.18 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £70 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Local Council Review - £17 – Subscription to Local Council Review magazine
(f) Somerset Rural Youth - £45.86 – Payment for Youth Worker at Youth Voice

(g) TDBC - £96 – Attendance by Planning Officer (December 2015)

(h) TDBC - £288 – Attendance by Planning Officer (Jan – Mar 2016)

(i) Custom Plastics - £12 – Name Badges

(j) Judith Goss - £52 – War Grave flowers

(k) Chess - £88.88 – Telephone and Broadband

(l) Zurich - £2,299.22 – Public Liability Insurance

(m) TDBC - £14,291.04 – Christmas Lights 2015

(n) TDBC - £250 – Office rental

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members of Somerset County Council:

Councillor Andrew Govier

Councillor Ross Henley

Councillor James Hunt

Members of Taunton Deane Borough Council

Councillors R Bowrah, W Brown, A Govier, J Hunt, G James, J Reed and V Stock-Williams 
24 March 2016
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